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       (Proceedings commenced at 3:08 p.m., via
Zoom videoconference, and the following was
transcribed from an audio recording, to wit:)
       MR. BROWN:  Let's go on the record.
                     WITNESS 1,
called as a witness herein by the Office of
Congressional Ethics, was questioned and testified
as follows:
QUESTIONING BY MR. BROWN:
    Q  All right.  This is Jeff Brown with the
Office of Congressional Ethics.  With me are my
colleagues Omar Ashmawy and Annie Cho.  Before us is
Witness 1, director of communications with
Representative Kelly's office.
       We are doing a remote video interview.  It
is May 20, 2021, just after 3:00 p.m.  Witness 1's
been given a copy of the false statements warning.
And, with that, we'll get started.
       Witness 1, thank you again for taking some
time to sit down with us today and chat.  What I
primarily want to do here today is walk through a
timeline of events.  First part of that timeline I

Transcript of Virtual Interview - Witness One
Conducted on May 20, 2021 4

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-9221_0009



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

want to talk about is events leading up to the
May 4, 2021 announcement by the Department of
Commerce of the Section 232 investigation.
       But before we get there, I'll back up a
little bit and just ask you, so when are you and
folks in Representative Kelly's office first alerted
to the fact that the Butler works plant, the AK
Steel plant in Butler, Pennsylvania, may be shutting
down, maybe laying off employees?
    A  When I found out about that is what you see
in the text message here from April 28, when Troy
Balderson's office reached out to me.  That's when I
found out about that.
    Q  Okay.
    A  So I don't know if that -- about anybody
else, but that's when I was made aware of it.
    Q  And you're made aware of it through
Balderson's communications director?
    A  As far as I recall, that's correct, yes.
    Q  Okay.  So it's not something you are
communicating with to Witness 2 or to Matt or
anybody else in your office before the --

Transcript of Virtual Interview - Witness One
Conducted on May 20, 2021 5

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-9221_0010



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

    A  To the best of my knowledge, no.  I mean, I
went through all my stuff and looked, and so to the
best of my knowledge, that's correct.
    Q  Yeah, I should just -- I should have said
this earlier.  You know, again, I am just asking you
these questions to the best of your recollection.  I
know sometimes it can be a little hazy and stuff.
So to the best --
    A  It's been a year, so.
    Q  I understand.  And I do appreciate it looks
like you pretty carefully went back through your
materials.  And so that really definitely helped us
piece together a timeline, which was helpful.
       Okay.  So then with respect to the
initiation of a Section 232 review and the potential
closure of the AK Steel plant, how big of an issue
is this for Representative Kelly for the office?
    A  It's a huge issue.  I mean, this company is
an incredibly important part of the Butler
community.  As you know from looking at the
documents, it's got 1,400 jobs.  There's -- you
know, Butler's not a very big town, and it is

Transcript of Virtual Interview - Witness One
Conducted on May 20, 2021 6

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-9221_0011



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

something that our office has been engaged in for
quite some time.  And so that plant shutting down
would have massive implications not just for the
community but also for our country's national
security.  I mean, AK Steel is the last producer of
electrical steel in the country and so, you know,
from a policy perspective, it's critical that we
keep it because the electrical steel is a key
component of the electric grid.  And if that plant
shuts down and we rely on other countries for that
component of the grid, is my understanding of the
issue.
    Q  How big of a deal is this to Representative
Kelly himself?
    A  I mean --
    Q  Let me ask that a different way.
    A  Okay.
    Q  How involved is Representative Kelly?  Is
this sort of one of the most pressing issues of the
day for the congressional office and for the
Congressman?
    A  Yeah.  It's a -- I mean, it was certainly
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then and was throughout last year.  And I don't know
how much has been done on it this year, but, yeah, I
mean, it's a pretty big issue for us, yeah.
    Q  And so to the extent that there are, you
know, updates or, you know, you guys are getting
information about -- from Commerce or from other
offices, like this is something that Representative
Kelly knows about or wants to know about?  It is one
of the more important things going on in the office
at the time?
    A  Yeah.  Yeah.
    Q  How about for Cleveland Cliffs and AK Steel,
how big of an issue is, you know, the potential
closure of these plants and the ability to secure
232 tariff reliefs for the electrical steel?
    A  So I'm a little less familiar with that.  I
know that Cleveland Cliffs is a large company, I
think.  And they bought, I believe, bought AK Steel
a year or longer ago.
       I don't know exactly how important AK Steel
is to Cleveland Cliff's business model.  Obviously,
it's a part of their business, but I don't know
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exactly how it would affect them if it was shut
down.
    Q  It looks to me like you had some
interactions with Witness 5 and Witness 4, who I
understand are two lobbyists with Cleveland Cliffs
and AK Steel.
       Did you get a sense from your interactions
with them how important this issue was to them?
    A  I am trying to think back to -- I mean, I'm
sure I was on a call or two with them and the other
staffers.  I mean, obviously, they were engaged in
it and it was important to them.  But, you know, I
can't say for sure exactly how important.
    Q  Okay.
    A  Yeah.
    Q  Well, when you find out that the plant may
close, sounds like April 28 is when you kind of get
pulled into this, and that Cleveland Cliffs is, you
know, looking for the government to intervene in
order to prevent the layoffs and prevent the plant
from being closed, what's the plan of attack?
What's the game plan in Representative Kelly's
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office for trying to address these issues for, you
know, to assist Cleveland Cliffs and also to, you
know, present any potential layoffs?
    A  So as far as the office's plan and what we
would do in that situation, that would be something
that our chief of staff and Witness 2 would work
with Commerce and the company on.  Generally
speaking, I'm usually pulled in when we are about to
announce something publicly.
    Q  Okay.
    A  And so, you know, Witness 2 was the one, I
believe, that was dealing mostly with Cleveland
Cliffs, I don't -- and probably Commerce.  I don't
know to what extent Matt was involved with those
things, our chief of staff.
       But, yeah, I mean, I don't think I ever had
any direct communication with Commerce, and then I
just had some direct communication with Cleveland
Cliffs, usually on technical stuff for public
statements.
    Q  Okay.
    A  So.
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    Q  When are you first alerted that the
Department of Commerce is intending to initiate the
Section 232 review?
    A  So, I mean, I guess it depends on what you
mean is intending to do it.  In those text messages
there's some back and forth about, you know, that
they're potentially going to do it.  And so,
obviously, I learned about it during those messages.
I think that was on -- when was that.  Sorry.  I'm
going to look back at the dates here.  Have the
documents pulled up in front here.
       I guess it would have been the 28th as well,
right?  Let me see here.  I want to make sure that
I'm correct in answering you.
       Yeah.  I believe that's the 28th, and, you
know, you can see we go back and forth about, okay,
we're hearing they're going to do it, but, you know,
until they release it publicly, like, we're not, you
know, certain they're going to do it.  So it would
have been around that time, you know.
    Q  Okay.  Well, let's -- I think it might be
helpful -- again, I really appreciate it, all the
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documents you sent and how you labeled them.  It was
very easy to follow.  There are some documents I
want to put up, ask you a couple questions on.
    A  Sure.
       MR. BROWN:  So, with that, Saul, can you do
me a favor and can you put up Document 1.
       (Document 1, text message, marked for
identification and retained by Attorney Brown.)
    Q  It's always a little easier to look at and
talk about them with reference to documents.  But I
did kind of want to get your impressions of things
generally before I showed you all the documents.
       All right.  So this is the first document,
Witness 1.  It's a document that you sent to us.
It's a text message that --
    A  Yeah.
    Q  -- you have at 2:40 p.m. on April 28, 2020,
with Matt.  I take it that's chief of staff, Matt
Stroia?
    A  Yes, correct.  Yes.
    Q  And he says, on the phone, can I call you
back.
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       Just curious, what proceeds that, this text?
Did you call him?
    A  I think I tried to call him, yeah.
    Q  Okay.
    A  I must have tried to call him, yeah.
    Q  Okay.  And you say, yeah, just got an e-mail
from Balderson's CD.  I take it that's the
communications director?
    A  Yes.  It is, correct.
    Q  About a statement on AK Steel plant closure
announcement tomorrow.  I thought that wasn't
happening yet.
       Why -- walk me through that.  Why didn't you
think that was happening yet?
    A  You know, that's funny.  I don't -- so I
don't really recall why I said that.  I mean, it is
possible that there was talk about it before, but I
didn't find anything about that -- about the issue
before April 28 in my texts.
       So I'm not a hundred percent sure.  I know
that there had been talk at -- I think there had
been various points where there was talk about the
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plant potentially shutting down because, I mean,
that's why we were working on the issue.
       So I don't -- I don't know exactly why I
said that.  I don't know.
    Q  Okay.  Did he end up calling you back?
    A  I don't know.  I don't recall.  I just
don't.
    Q  Let me -- let's go to Document 2.
       MR. BROWN:  Saul, if you can go to Document
2.
       (Document 2, e-mail, marked for
identification and retained by Attorney Brown.)
    Q  So just to remind you, Document 1 there that
we were looking at, that was a 2:40 p.m. text
message with Matt?
    A  Right.
    Q  This is a 2:52 p.m. e-mail, on April 28,
from Witness 2 to both you and Matt?
    A  Right.
    Q  Call back in on this number.
       MR. BROWN:  And, Saul, if you could scroll
down a little bit.
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    Q  She seems to be referring to --
       MR. BROWN:  Sorry, go up, Saul.  Yes.  Stop
right there.
    Q  She seems to be referring to a dial-in that
Witness 5 had provided to her and Witness 4.
    A  Right.
    Q  What can you tell me about this document,
and, you know, any phone call you joined as a result
of this document?
    A  Well --
       MR. BROWN:  Actually, Saul, can you give me
control of this document.
    A  Would you like me to answer or are you --
    Q  Yes.  Sure.
    A  Okay.
    Q  Go ahead, Witness 1.
    A  So, yeah, I was racking my brain when I saw
this one.  I am assuming that that call was probably
about the potential closure.  I don't know for sure,
again, because I don't have recordings of any phone
conversations, so I don't really know exactly, and
it's been a year.  But I would imagine that's what
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we were talking about.  But it's just been
speculation.
    Q  Let me just read for you real quick.  I've
got a call summary provided to me by Cleveland
Cliffs.
    A  Okay.
    Q  And see if it helps jog your memory a little
bit.
    A  Sure.
    Q  It says, this is a phone call between
Witness 4, Witness 5, and Witness 2, in which
Witness 5 and Witness 4 provided notification of the
Department of Commerce's intent to initiate a
Section 232 investigation covering transformer,
laminations and cores.
    A  Uh-huh.
    Q  Does that sound like what would have been
discussed on this call?
    A  Well, I mean, if that's what the readout is,
then that's what I would imagine.  I don't recall
being on it, but that's possible, yeah.
    Q  So what this call summary suggests is that
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Witness 2, Witness 4, and Witness 5 are on a call
together?
    A  Okay.
    Q  Do you remember being on a call with the
three of them?
    A  No.  I do not.
    Q  Okay.  How do you first learn then on this
day, you think, that the Commerce department intends
to initiate a Section 232 review?  Do you remember
ever hearing that from Witness 5 and Witness 4?
    A  I do not remember hearing it directly from
them, but when I look back through my messages, I'm
guessing that the text message from Balderson's
communications director saying, oh, they're going to
work it out, might be the first that I learned about
it.
    Q  Okay.  And so I think you are probably
referring to --
       MR. BROWN:  Saul, can we go to Document 3.
    A  And, again, this is just to the best of my
recollection.  I am not sure exactly.
       (Document 3, text message, marked for

Transcript of Virtual Interview - Witness One
Conducted on May 20, 2021 17

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-9221_0022



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

identification and retained by Attorney Brown.)
    Q  I think Document 3 should be the text
message that you're referring to.
    A  Document 3?
    Q  Yeah.  Give Saul a second here.
       MR. BROWN:  Saul, can you pull up Document
3.  There we go.
    A  Yeah.
       MR. BROWN:  And if you can zoom out a little
bit, Saul, or if you want to give me control, I can
take over.
    Q  All right.  Document 3 here is a text
message from Erin, EC.  I believe, is that Erin
Collins?
    A  Correct.  Yes.
    Q  Okay.  And that's at 3:51 p.m. on April 28,
2020.
       First part of the text message says, hey,
Witness 1, Erin Collins again.  My LA called me
right after we spoke.  Apparently, Wilbur Ross is
going to make the necessary fix.
       The "LA" that she's referring to, do you
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know who that is?
    A  I do not.
    Q  Does Nate Zimpher, does that sound like that
is who it could be?
    A  I do not recall that name.
    Q  Okay.
    A  I don't know if I've ever interacted with
that person.
    Q  Okay.  You said, I think a couple, you know,
minutes ago, that you don't have a lot of
recollection about that, like 2:45 or 2:50
conference call, Document 3 that we looked at --
    A  Yeah.
    Q  -- and, you know, your first understanding
of what was going on may have happened in maybe
response to -- is this the text that you were
referring to?
    A  Yes.  Yeah.
    Q  Walk me through this text.  What do you --
what do you see in that first text message?
    A  So Erin e-mailed me, from what I remember,
earlier in the day, asking to do maybe a joint
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statement, right.  Because I have that e-mail in
here.  So she wants to talk about it.  So she and I
may have talked on the phone after that to kind of
go through like, oh, this is what's happening, like
they might be talking about shutting down the plant,
letting workers know that they are laying people off
the next day.
       And then I don't know exactly where we left
that, but then she texts me this and says, oh, right
after we spoke, my LA says that Commerce is going to
fix it or -- maybe fix it.  Yeah.
    Q  What do understand that to mean?  The text
says, apparently Wilbur Ross is going to make the
necessary fix.
       What do you understand her to be saying
there when she says makes the necessary fix?
    A  I mean, I would imagine the investigation or
the -- yeah, the 232 investigation or something
along those lines that convinces the company not to
go ahead with layoffs.
    Q  Okay.
    A  So.

Transcript of Virtual Interview - Witness One
Conducted on May 20, 2021 20

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-9221_0025



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

    Q  So, in other words, Wilbur Ross is -- he's
going to initiate the Section 232 review?
    A  Potentially.  I don't know if he means that
or something else, but come up with a deal, I don't
know exactly what that meant, but I know that we
were pushing for a 232 investigation, so I assume
that's what --
    Q  Okay.
    A  Yeah.
    Q  So given your understanding of what the
efforts were from the Kelly office, and I know
several other offices, the make the necessary fix
and come up with a deal, probably relates to
initiation of a Section 232 review?
    A  I would imagine so, yeah.
    Q  Okay.  Do you recall after you get this
message, what do you do with it?  Do you call Erin?
    A  Honestly, I -- honestly, I do not recall
what I did after that.  No.  I was looking through
these texts, and it looks like I had texted Witness
2 and -- I text Witness 2 and Matt about the
exchange with Erin, I think.  I'm trying to find
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that document here.
    Q  Yeah, you're talking about the text messages
that span like April 28 through the 29th?
    A  Yes.  I'm sorry.  Let me just make sure that
I'm correct here.  I want to find it.  Why is not --
well, I'm not finding it, but I believe you're
correct there.
    Q  That's okay because I actually think that's
the next document I want to show you.  But before I
get there, I want to ask you one other question
about this.
       So the date -- the timing of this message is
around -- it's just shy of 4:00 p.m. on April 28.
       You know, if we go back and look --
       MR. BROWN:  Saul, if you can go back to
Document 2, which I think you have saved up there.
Yes.
    Q  That's at 2:52, this e-mail from Witness 2
is at 2:52.  So we're kind of like an hour later in
time.
       It does seem to me that a conversation was
had with Cleveland Cliffs about the section --
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initiation of a Section 232 investigation.  So my
thought is if we go back to Document 2, Saul, that
the -- you know, you probably had or the office had
some idea of Wilbur Ross and what he had agreed to
do with AK Steel before Erin Collins texted all
this?
    A  Okay.  Yeah.  That must -- yeah, that sounds
like that could be right then.
    Q  Okay.
    A  Yeah.
    Q  I realize it's been a year.
    A  Yeah.  Forgive me.  Yeah.
       MR. BROWN:  Let's go to Document 4, if you
could, Saul.  Thank you.
       And then do I still have control?  Great.  I
can control it here.
       (Document 4, text message, marked for
identification and retained by Attorney Brown.)
    Q  I think these are the text messages that you
were just referring to a second ago?
    A  Yes, that's right.  That's what this is.
Yeah.
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    Q  Let me scroll down a little here.  So this
is a April 28, 2020, text message, 3:41 p.m.  You
are texting Witness 2 and Matt Stroia?
    A  That's right.
    Q  Let's just walk through this text.  And I've
combined a couple of the text that you have sent so
they are in order.  But you say, Balderson team
wants to do a positive joint statement.  They are
going to e-mail us within the hour.
       What are you saying -- what's that initial
text in reference to?
    A  Geez, I think that is about, I think,
that -- so the plant shutting down, I think
originally Erin and I were talking about a statement
that was like maybe -- we were talking about --
statement and not to do that.  Gosh.  I don't --
Balderson's team want to do -- I mean, I'm guessing
that's -- I'm guessing that's what it is.  It feels
like we have two different things going on at one
time here while we're talking about two issues and
so I'm just like kind of confused myself just
looking back at the messages.
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    Q  It almost looks to me like Erin and your
texts are lagging a little behind, maybe the
knowledge that has happened in the office --
    A  Which would make sense because Commerce
people are usually the last people to know things,
so.
    Q  All right.  Well, then that makes sense.
       Let me walk you down this text a little bit
further then.  You said, I get annoyed when
unnecessary headaches are created, and it feels like
bureaucracy and politics are getting in the way.
Shouldn't be this hard to fix.
       Does that help jog your memory at all?
    A  Yeah, I think that's probably me -- and,
again, I'm speculating, but I'm pretty sure that I'm
referring to like the plant doesn't have to shut
down, it shouldn't be bureaucracy or politics
getting in the way of the plant staying open.  And
if I'm like referring to, you know, why hasn't the
Administration like done a 232 yet.  Like why are
they not doing it, kind of thing.  I'm assuming
that's what I'm talking about.  Yeah.
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Chairman Lamb:  Thank you, happy to have another Western Pennsylvanian with us today, 1 

Mr. Kelly recognized for three minutes.  2 

Rep. Kelly:  Thank you chairman, thank you all for being here, but more than anything 3 

else, thank you for your patience. I came here in 2011, and you put out the 4 

same message that you’re putting out today. And we all sat up here and we 5 

appreciated you saying we want to thank you for your service, and we 6 

didn’t do a damn thing for you. Not until 2017 did anybody actually back 7 

up their words with some action.  8 

Now, I represent Pennsylvania’s 16th congressional district, but more than 9 

anything else, about a half a mile down over the hill where I’ve spent most 10 

of my life, and my family’s business, is a company called AK Steel. And 11 

Mr. Goncalves is with us today, and I want you to talk about this because I 12 

am so – I’ll just stop the first half – I’m so damn mad about what it is… 13 

actions speak a hell of a lot louder than words. We’re in a death situation 14 

right now because we are the last producer of electrical steel in the United 15 

States, grain oriented electrical steel. Could you please share with the rest 16 

of the people here today, and listen I mean this – I am so glad you are 17 

here. I can’t believe that you’ve sat there for so many years telling us what 18 

your problem is and we keep nodding our heads and tell you we’re going 19 

to do something about it, and we didn’t do anything about it until 2017. 20 

The Congress had nothing to do with it; it came from the White House, so 21 

strong leadership. 22 

Mr. Goncalves if you could, the state we are in today, and the danger we 23 

have of losing our ability to make grain oriented electrical steel in the 24 

United States, and the way right now, it’s being circumvented. You know 25 

you make steel in China and in Korea, you send it to Mexico over to 26 

Tijuana and then they do their act on it, and then the send it back to the 27 

States and they say no, no this isn’t foreign steel. This is from your friends 28 

in Mexico, so friends shouldn’t treat friends that way. Would you please 29 

talk about exactly what’s happening at AK Steel and the danger the United 30 

States has in losing that ability to make its own grain oriented electrical 31 

steel?  32 

Mr. Goncalves:  Thank you Congressman Kelly, I appreciate giving me the opportunity to 33 

express that here. AK Steel is the last producer of grain oriented electrical 34 

steel in the United States. What does that mean? It means we are the last 35 

man standing between this country’s ability to produce transformers for 36 

the electric grid and having to import everything. 37 

During the last few years, Section 232 action actually took care of the 38 

dumped electrical steel from China, South Korea, and Japan. But bad 39 

players always find a way to circumvent things, so couple clients – buyers 40 
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of electric steel – grain oriented electric steel, found their way to put 1 

pieces of equipment, not entire plants, pieces of equipment in Mexico, in 2 

Canada, and they operate more or less like that. Instead of importing in the 3 

coil directly from these three countries, they import the coil into the West 4 

Coast of Mexico, then they slit the coils in bulks, move those coils by 5 

truck between the West Coast of Mexico and Matamoros across the border 6 

from Brownsville, Texas. Cut in pieces called laminations, these 7 

laminations go on a truck. The truck goes across the border, and back into 8 

for example, Mississippi, and build a beautiful made in USA transformer 9 

done with dumped Chinese, South Korean, and Japanese steel with the 10 

great help of our friends from Mexico, and our friends from Canada, 11 

circumventing under our very nose, and taking advantage of our 12 

friendship. That’s what’s happening.  13 

But this company, I’m closing next week, I put three billion there, I put 14 

another billion, so I understand numbers very well. And if I don’t get help 15 

– and by the way, someone here who told that Section 232, I think it was 16 

Vice-Chairman Bost, Section 232 was done among other things to protect 17 

our ability to produce transforms. I’m telling you right now Chairman 18 

Lamb, coming March 13, this thing is not corrected, I told Secretary of 19 

Commerce, Wilbur Ross, that I’m not in this business to lose money. We 20 

are together in the business of protecting the United States, but I can’t lose 21 

money for that or at least not that much. I’m willing to lose a little bit, but 22 

not that much. So, I’m closing on the deal; I understand numbers; I know 23 

what to do. I need help. The work is in Butler, PA and the workers in a 24 

plant in Zanesville, Ohio also need help. I’m talking fifteen hundred jobs 25 

in Butler, PA and 100 jobs in Zanesville, Ohio that will be gone. I promise 26 

they will be gone if I don’t get help.  27 

Rep. Kelly:  I want to thank you, but also there’s not many of our members left because 28 

they’re off doing other things and that’s very important. We have watched 29 

for 50 years the erosion of this business, and we’ve let it happen. There’s 30 

an old saying, “you can’t forfeit the game and then cry because you lost.”  31 

It’s time for us to stand up and actually defend these industries, not with 32 

words, and not with an eye or two on the Hill in Washington, D.C., but 33 

actually back in the places that we represent and on the floor of the 34 

Congress, and make sure we back this administration and encourage them 35 

to continue to fight this the only way we can. I’m tired of losing jobs; I’m 36 

tried of hearing about what we’re doing for people; and I’m tired of 37 

hearing people say, “well there’s just nothing we can do about it.” Well 38 

goddammit, find an answer and get it done. We’re losing too many jobs. 39 

Thank you very much for being here.  40 
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1

Eisenberger, Andrew

From: McCleaf, Anna
Sent: Thursday, May 7, 2020 2:44 PM
To: Eisenberger, Andrew
Subject: AK Steel Letter
Attachments: AK Steel.docx

Attached is our draft for the updated AK Steel letter.  
 
Thanks! 
 
Anna McCleaf | Legislative Correspondent 
U.S. Representative Mike Kelly (PA-16) 
1707 Longworth House Office Building 
(202) 225-5406 | www.kelly.house.gov 
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Eisenberger, Andrew

From: Eisenberger, Andrew
Sent: Thursday, May 7, 2020 2:58 PM
To: Anna McCleaf
Subject: AK Steel
Attachments: AK Steel.docx

Anna – 
 
My changes in red. 
 
Andrew Eisenberger 
Communications Director 
Rep. Mike Kelly | PA-16 
(202) 225-5406 
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               P R O C E E D I N G S
          MR. BROWN:  This is Jeff Brown with the
office of Congressional Ethics.  With me or my
colleagues, Omar Ashmawy and Annie Cho.  Before
us today we have Witness 3.  And we are
undertaking a remote video interview of Witness
3.  And it is May 27, 2021 at 11:05 in the
morning.
          Witness 3 has been given a copy of the
false statements warning, and signed the
acknowledgment.  And with that we will get
started.
          So Witness 3, you were at the
Department of Commerce previously.  How long were
you there for and what was your role?
          WITNESS 3:  I was at the Department of
Commerce for approximately two years, eight
months.  In the final year and a half I was in
the capacity of the acting assistant secretary
for legislative affairs.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  So since -- from
January 2020 forward until you left, acting
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assistant secretary for legislative and
government affairs?
          WITNESS 3:  Yes.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  What are your duties
in that role?
          WITNESS 3:  I'm sorry, Jeff.  I'm
sorry.  Your question -- I'm no longer in that
capacity.  Are we saying something differently?
I'm no longer in that capacity.  My
responsibilities as acting assistant secretary
ended on January 20th.  Did we get that right?
          MR. BROWN:  We didn't cover that, but I
knew that.  And thank you for clarifying.
          WITNESS 3:  Okay.
          MR. BROWN:  So from January --
          WITNESS 3:  Past tense, yeah.
          MR. BROWN:  From January 2020 through
January 2021, that was the role that you held?
          WITNESS 3:  Well, yeah.  It was
actually November 2019 through -- actually
October 2019 through January 20, 2021, yes.  Just
to kind of set the parameters.
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          MR. BROWN:  And just walk me through,
what were your responsibilities in that role?
          WITNESS 3:  My responsibilities as the
acting assistant secretary included -- well, I
was the principal liaison between the
administration, United States Congress, the
Department of Commerce, tribes, state, and local
governments.  In sort of a 30,000 foot overview I
was responsible for coordinating and overseeing
the Department's legislative initiatives and
articulating the Department's positions on
legislative initiatives and proposals to
Congress, tribes, state governments, and local
governments.
          MR. BROWN:  And that's the senior-most
position in the legislative affairs shop; is that
correct?
          WITNESS 3:  It is.  It is.  I had a
staff of probably a half a dozen deputies that
worked with me and under me.  But, yes, the
assistant secretary is the senior-most position
within the legislative affairs unit.
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          MR. BROWN:  And so how close did that
put you to decision-makers like Secretary Ross or
his Chief of Staff?  How frequently are you
interacting with the Secretary and his people?
          WITNESS 3:  Quite frequently.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  My real goal with
this interview is to just walk you through a
timeline of events about the Section 232
investigation that was ultimately publicly
announced on May 4th.  And I want to do that
primarily in reference to the documents.  But
before I do that, I am going to just ask you, now
that you've -- I sent you a couple of documents
to try and jog your memory on some of these
issues and hopefully you had a chance to think
about these issues a little bit.
          So before I get to any documents, I'm
just going to ask you to tell me when did the
Department of Commerce first decide internally
that it was going to initiate this Section 232
review on AK Steel?
WITNESS 3:  My recollection is not
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strong on the specific date.  I do recall
generally there was a great deal of interest on
the part of a 232 investigation that was
articulated from the Hill, primarily from the
Ohio and Pennsylvania congressional delegations,
both the Senate and the House of Representatives,
over a period of months before the May 4th
declaration.
          When the determination was made to
proceed with the 232 investigation specifically,
on or about that -- on or about the May 4th -- I
don't know if I necessarily have a specific date.
 I don't recall a specific date when the
determination was made.  There was a -- it was on
or about the time of that press release being
issued.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  Well, I have some
documents that I can walk you through and we will
get to those.  But do you remember how the
decision, even if you don't remember a date, do
you remember how the decision came about
internally?
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          WITNESS 3:  I wasn't part of the
decision-making process.  So I don't have any
recollection of how it was made.  I know that
there was a great deal of -- I would say a great
deal of interest from outside stakeholders
including industry and elected officials from the
Hill over a period of a month to my recollection,
strongly urging the Department of Commerce and
BIS to consider self-initiating.
          But my recollection how that decision
was made -- that was a decision that would have
made -- been made directly within BIS.  And I
wasn't involved in any of the day-to-day
decision-making process in any of those
conversations.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  The ultimate
decision likely made by BIS I assume in
conjunction with the secretary of commerce?
          WITNESS 3:  I think that's a fair
representation.  Again, I was not involved in any
of the decision-making process that would have
taken place between the Secretary, the
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